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Chapter 7 trustee brought adversary proceeding pursuant to
11 U.S.C. § 544(a) to avoid any security interest held by Capital
Consultants, Inc. (“CCI”) and/or Cascade General, Inc.(“CGI”) in
certain claims which Debtor had against third parties for
services Debtor provided the third parties during the course of
its ship repair operations.  The facts of the case were
complicated and involved two major restructurings of obligations
which Debtor owed to CCI.  

The court held that CCI was continuously perfected in the
“Government Contract Claims.”  Debtor transfered the Government
Contract Claims to a related entity as part of one restructuring. 
That transfer of assets was later declared by the parties to be
void “ab initio.”  However the related entity had relieved the
debtor of its payment obligation.  The trustee asserted that
because Debtor was relieved of its payment obligation to CCI
there was no debt to support the security interest in Debtor’s
assets which was reflected in CCI’s security agreement.  

ORS 79.1050(1)(d) defines “debtor” to include the owner of
collateral who does not owe payment or other performance of the
obligation secured.  Debtor continued to be a “debtor” so long as
its assets were pledged as collateral for the CCI obligation, no
matter who owed the money to CCI.

Additionally, the court held that CCI had a perfected
security interest in the “ARCO Alaska Claim” directly from Debtor
or through Debtor’s related entity.  First, the security interest
in the ARCO Alaska Claim was granted through a collateral
assignment where CCI’s financing statement recited that CCI had
an interest in all of Debtor’s accounts and contract rights. 
Second, although  the Debtor assigned the ARCO Alaska Claim to
its related entity which did not perfect its interest in the ARCO
Alaska Claim, CCI ‘s security interest in the related entity’s
accounts attached to the ARCO Alaska Claim at the time of the
assignment from the Debtor.     
































